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Chief  Administrative Officer — 
Jenny Hendricks
P.O. Box 1328
Soddy Daisy, TN 37384-1328  
O: 423-892-2846 Fax: 423-899-4869
e-mail: nmrahq@nmra.org

Library - 423-892-2846 or nmraops@nmra.org

Education Department Manager — 
Bruce De Young
23 Holiday Lane
West Milford, NJ 07480
H: 973-697-8098 C: 201-803-9766
e-mail: educate@nmra.org

Education Department Assistant Manager — 
Nobby Clarke (HO, N)
34 Hopmeadow Court
Northampton, England, NN3 8QG
+44-1604-415020

Howell Day Museum Committee Chair — 
Allen Pollock
PO Box 243
Jefferson City, MO 65102-0243
H: 573-619-8532 
e-mail: museum@nmra.org

Information Technology Department —
Ben Sevier
12793 War Horse St. 
San Diego, CA 92129-2219
(858) 538-9863 
e-mail: itmanager@nmra.org

Development & Fund Raising Department 
Manager — Alan Anderson
4744 Colander Dr.
West Jordan, UT 84088 H: 801-613-0801
e-mail: fund@nmra.org

Marketing Department — Director VACANT
Marketing Department — VP
Page Martin
PO Box 14789
Long Beach, CA 90853 H: 714-234-4488
e-mail: marketing@nmra.org

Meetings and Trade Show Department 
Manager — Bob Amsler
514 Dover Place
Saint Louis, MO 63111-2338
H: 314-606-6118
Fax: 314-754-2688
e-mail: conv@nmra.org

Publications Department Manager — 
Don Phillips
5381 Heather Cir.
Mason, Ohio 45040-2269
513 226-2233
e-mail: pubs@nmra.org

Australasian Region—David O’Hearn
PO Box 4590, Lake Haven NSW 2263
H: 61 2 4393 9564 M: 61 407 811 577
e-mail president@nmra.org.au

British Region—Mike Arnold 
3 Boxgate, Crowborough
East Sussex, UK TN6 1SF
H: +44 1892 459967
C: +44 07808 323094 
e-mail: brprez@nmra.org.

European Region—Alain Kap, MMR (HO, 
HOn3, On3/30)
Kammerforststrasse 3a
D-54439 SAARBURG, Germany
Phone: +49 6581-603045
Mobile: +352 691-325089
e-mail: eprez@nmra.org.

Lone Star Region—Steven Barkley, MMR
2060 Belvedere Drive, Beaumont, TX 77708
e-mail: lsrprez@nmra.org
H: (409) 898-4403

Mid-Central Region—Steve Kaplan 
3238 Belvoir Blvd.
Beachwood, OH 44122
216-561-1648 
e-mail: mcrprez@nmra.org

Mid-Continent Region — 			 
Henry (Hank) Kraichely (HO)
716 Reinke Road, Ballwin, MO 63021
(H) 636-394-5151 (C) 314-520-6920
e-mail: mcorprez@nmra.org
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NMRA Communications Director
 VACANT

Standards and Conformance Department
Manager—Didrik A. Voss, MMR (HO)
15226 12th Dr SE 
Mill Creek, WA 98012-3082 
O: 425-337-5222 H: 425-337-7084 
e-mail: tech-chair@nmra.org 

Mid-Eastern Region— P.J. Mattson, MMR
129 East Ave., Swedesboro, NJ, 08085
856-467-0421
e-mail: merprez@nmra.org

Midwest Region—Paul Mangan 
6187 Sun Valley Pkwy, Oregon, WI 53574 
H: (608) 835-9577  e-mail: mwrprez@nmra.org

Niagara Frontier Region—Richard Hatton
205 Country Lane, Stayner ON L0M 1S0
705-428-9997
e-mail: nfrprez@nmra.org

North Central Region—Dave McMullian (HO)
279 S. River Rd., Waterville, OH 43566
H: (419) 878-4888 e-mail: ncrprez@nmra.org

Northeastern Region—John Doehring
34 Hadley Rd, Pepperell, MA 01463 
H: (978) 877-9148 e-mail: nerprez@nmra.org

Pacific Coast Region—Ed Merrin
2115 E. Foothill Dr., Santa Rosa, CA 95404
H: (707) 542-3620 e-mail: pcrprez@nmra.org

Pacific Northwest Region—Shirley Sample
P.O. Box 314, Elk, WA 99009
H: (509) 292-8332 e-mail: pnrprez@nmra.org

Pacific Southwest Region—Carl Heimberger
1256 Old Hickory Road, Corona, CA 92882
H: (951) 256-1319 e-mail: psrprez@nmra.org

Rocky Mountain Region—Gary Myers 
3717 S. Walden St. Aurora, CO 80013-3517
H: (720) 837-4393 e-mail: rmrprez@nmra.org

Southeastern Region—Glen Hall, MMR 
609 Phyllis Street, Pensacola, FL 32503 
H: (850) 982-2795 e-mail: serprez@nmra.org

Sunshine Region—Gilbert Thomas, Jr.
8119 Woodvine Cir., Lakeland, FL 33810 
(863) 412-3090 
e-mail: ssrprez@nmra.org

Thousand Lakes Region—Dennis Rietze
39 Shelagh Crescent Winnipeg MB  R2G 1Z6
(204) 663-2302 e-mail: tlrprez@nmra.org

Have you changed your address or 
other membership information?

Notify Headquarters 
e-mail: nmrahq@nmra.org

Phone: 423-892-2846 (8am–4pm ET)
Mail: P.O. Box 1328

Soddy Daisy TN 37384-1328 
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NMRA AP Certificate Report 
November 2015
Golden Spike
European Region

Mike Holly, Hunstetten, Germany

Mid-Continent Region
Bill Butts, Wellington, Kansas

Mid-Central Region
Donald Bonk, Louisville, Ohio
Richard Collingwood, Milan, Ohio
Michael Desch, Englewood, Ohio
Merlyn Jarman, Lawrenceburg, Indiana
Ray Lora, Salem, Ohio
Ronald Sturgis, Middletown, Ohio

Northeastern Region
Andy Rubbo, Metuchen, New Jersey

Southeastern Region
John Watson, Red Bank, Tennessee

Master Builder — Structures
Rocky Mountain Region

John Volp, Littleton, Colorado

Master Builder — Scenery
Mid-Central Region

Merlyn Jarman, Lawrenceburg, Indiana

Model Railroad Engineer — Civil
North Central Region

Radford Jones, Oakland, Michigan

Niagara Frontier Region
Albert Melanson, Sudbury, Ontario

Pacific Coast Region
Thomas Blinn, Livermore, California

Model Railroad Engineer — 
Electrical

Pacific Coast region
Thomas Blinn, Livermore, California

Chief Dispatcher
Mid-Continent Region

Ken Jenkins, Basehor, Kansas

Northeastern Region
Howard Dwyer, Farmingville, New York
John Feraca, Shirley, New York
Michael Ryan, Centereach, New York

Southeastern Region
Tom Brennison, Fayetteville, Georgia

ACHIEVEMENT PROGRAM

Association Volunteer
Mid-Continent Region

Murray Bouschlicher, Iowa City, Iowa

Mid-Central Region
Gordon Carlson, Dayton, Ohio
Paul Jenkins, Dayton, Ohio
Thomas Soruf, Beaver Creek, Ohio

Northeastern Region
Linda Bergemann, Charlestown, Rhode 
Island
Brian Osberg, Coventry, Rhode Island
Sue Osberg, Coventry, Rhode Island

Pacific Coast Region
Richard Brennan, San Leandro, California

Pacific Southwest Region
Frank Baker, Scottsdale, Arizona

Model Railroad Author
Mid-Eastern Region

William Hanley, Raleigh, North Carolina

Pacific Southwest Region
Frank Baker, Scottsdale, Arizona

Rocky Mountain Region
Jim Wanlass, Lehi, Utah

Master Model Railroader
Tom Brennison, Fayetteville, Georgia 
MMR 571

Now online at www.nmra.org  

       The �rst three EduTRAIN® clinic presentations have 
been posted to the members' section on our website. To 
download these presentations, log in to the NMRA 
website as a member, click on "EDUCATION" at the top 
of the screen. Click on "EduTRAIN" on the drop-down 
menu, and then "EduTRAIN Clinics" in the blue box on 
the right side of the screen. The clinics include scenery 
strategy, modeling slate roofs, and signals.

      
EduTRAIN® clinic presentations are now online!

Did you know ?
The NMRA Has a Twitter Feed!
   Sharing up-to-the-minute NMRA information is now easier than ever...
not only can you follow what’s happening, you can also offer your 
point of view to fellow Tweeters. And it’s all at your fingertips when
you download the free Twitter app to your favorite mobile device.

follow the NMRA on Twitter: @nmraonline

Did you know ?
for Twitter app information, please visit www.twitter.com 



50  NMRA Magazine  

Paul Chandler Earns MMR #570

When I was a little kid, I rode trains a 
lot. Even on the West Coast where 

train travel paled by comparison to what 
it was (and is) in the Midwest and on the 
East Coast.

I went to look at trains a lot. It took very 
little pestering to get my father to grab the 
car keys, and we were out the door to find 
trains. By the time I was 12 or 13, my bud-
dies and I were off on our bicycles almost 
daily down to the Southern Pacific station to 
look for trains. We hung out there for hours, 
occasionally darting out to the track to look 
for a headlight. We were always disappointed 
to see a cloud of smoke above the headlight; 
we wanted to see some of those new diesels.

I drew trains a lot. Whole trains or just 
rolling stock and locomotives. All through 
junior high school, the teacher thought I was 
taking notes in my notebook, but I was de-
signing elaborate steam locomotives with all 
the modern feedwater heaters, superheaters, 
air compressors, oil heaters, booster trucks, 
and so forth. Maybe she knew and had al-
ready given up.

I played with trains a lot. The Lionel 
that years before had appeared around the 
Christmas tree eventually made its way 
down to the basement and onto a sheet of 
plywood. My buddies and I painted gray 
roads and green lawns, sprinkled green-
dyed sawdust into the wet paint, and then 
watched little milk cans vibrate into and out 
of white milk cars.

Trains were a way of life in those days. 
Everyone knew trains, and some of us were 
just crazy about them.

Then, my mother bought me a Model 
Railroader as a treat for being sick. Didn’t 
you love it when being sick got you treats? 
Anyway, my whole world changed — scale 
model railroading. I packed up all the Lionel 

stuff right down to the 
spare bags of rail-joiner 
pins and hauled it down 
to the local toy store and 
traded all of it straight 
across for an HO train 
set. It was complete with 
one F7A, three freight 
cars, a caboose, and an 
oval of track about 3 feet 
by 4 feet. Oh yes, it had 
a little power pack too.

I expanded that 
train set quickly, spend-
ing nearly every cent 
from my paper route at 

the aforementioned hobby/toy store. Within 
a few years, gasoline got me. It was go-karts 
and cars that stole my imagination. And did 
I mention girls? Before long, I was off to col-
lege, got married, had kids, and a career. I 
literally took a hiatus from model railroading 
for almost 30 years. I think I always knew I 
would return to the hobby someday, I just 
didn’t know when.

Somewhere in the late 1980s, I picked 
up (yet another) Model Railroader and all 
that latent love of the hobby came flooding 
back. I was in a very different place at that 
time compared to where I was when all those 
earthly delights snatched me away from the 
hobby years ago. I was an Architect - General 
Contractor building custom homes. My busi-
ness was running full bore with a very tal-
ented staff doing most of the heavy lifting. 
I had a little extra time and a lot of desire to 
return to the hobby. And I had the means to 
be able to do it right.

I joined the NMRA in 1994 at the 
Portland National Convention and have 
been a member ever since. I was well aware of 
the Achievement Program and the concept 
of Master Model Railroader well before that, 
perhaps dating back to those pre-teen years.

Fast-forward to 2010 or so. At that 
point, I was 12 years into my third lay-
out since rejoining the hobby (a couple of 
those 1990s layouts didn’t last too long). 
Construction and track-laying were sub-
stantially complete, and even some scenery 
was starting to appear in little vignettes here 
and there. Eight to ten local model railroad-
ers (including three professional railroaders) 
and myself had been operating the layout 
prototypically for at least six years prior on 
a somewhat regular basis. 

It dawned on me that when any layout 
owner/builder/operator gets that far along 
on a layout — particularly an operating 

layout — there are probably three or four 
Certificates of Achievement just lying on the 
table ready to be picked up. So, I wrote up the 
required documentation, arranged for some 
“models in place” layout judging, earned the 
appropriate Merit Awards, and jump-started 
the Master Model Railroader process.

I have been active in our NMRA 
Division and Region events (and a couple 
of National Conventions) as a volunteer, had 
written a few articles for the popular press, 
and had given a dozen or so clinics at NMRA 
and Historical Society meets. Those activities 
netted a couple more Certificates.

The last piece of the puzzle was the 
scratchbuilt locomotive that garnered first 
place – “Scratchbuilt Diesel or Other” at last 
year’s National Convention in Portland, and 
the rest is history, as they say.

Thanks to the Arizona Division of the 
Pacific Southwest Region for inviting me 
back from time to time to give clinics, and to 
Don Stewart, Region Achievement Program 
Chair for his support, and to my operators 
who showed up regularly (and still do) and 
on time to run the railroad.

AP Certificates  
Paul Chandler

Master Builder – Motive Power
Master Builder – Structures 

Association Volunteer
Model Railroad Engineer – Electrical

Model Railroad Engineer – Civil
Model Railroad – Author

Chief Dispatcher

Minton Dings Earns MMR #572

Growing up in New England, I became 
a modeler of ships until age 16. There 

had always been an interest in trains cre-
ated by the Claremont & Concord (New 
Hampshire) Railroad whose 44-ton loco-
motives switched cars at a foundry across 
the street from our home. But a small house 
with no basement deterred thoughts of a 
model railroad. During my sophomore year 
of high school, an older neighbor — prob-
ably all of the grand old age of 30 — showed 
me his apartment-sized O-scale layout, 
shared his enthusiasm for trains, and en-
couraged me to start modeling in HO. I had 
discovered that model railroading not only 
offered the opportunity to build models, 
but model trains were dynamic in that they 
ran on track from one place to another, even 
if only a short distance around an oval track. 
But where could I build this model railroad?

About the same time, I discovered 
Model Railroader at a local magazine shop. 

MMR EARNED
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That magazine fueled my interest and gave 
me some ideas for building a small layout. 
I built my first pike on a folding shelf that 
lowered over the bed in my room. Every piece 
of scenery had to be glued in place, and I had 
to remove the locomotive and cars at bedtime 
before folding up the layout against the wall. 

Although I did not have local hobby 
shops, the toy store up the street offered 
inexpensive, mostly Santa Fe locomotives 
and cars. Therefore, the first railroad in my 
bedroom was Santa Fe modeled in no par-
ticular place or time. It was certain that my 
ship-building days were over.

The next phase of my journey was spent 
in the military, which made modeling im-
practical but offered opportunities to ride 
trains across the country and observe the 
Alaska Railroad up close. During college and 
graduate school, I mostly spent the little time 
and funds available modeling a few passenger 
and freight cars and buildings, but there was 
little time and no room for a layout.

I built my second layout in half a single-
stall garage. The third layout was a 5x9-foot 
repurposed Ping-Pong tabletop built in a 
very old, damp, and rustic basement. By that 
time, I lived in Illinois and began modeling 
the Illinois Central, whose Chicago–New 
Orleans main line ran behind my home. The 
fourth layout occupied a small bedroom. 
These layouts were built, torn down, and 
moved in rapid succession as my employer 
reassigned me to new positions. The fifth 
layout filled 720 square feet in our base-
ment built with help from members of the 
Taylorville (Illinois) Model Railroad Club. 
It had to be moved when it was about 50 
percent complete.

The sixth and seventh layout attempts 
featured the freelanced Green River Branch 
of the Illinois Central Railroad with an inter-
change with the Gulf, Mobile & Ohio in west 

central Kentucky. In 2008, I retired following 
the passing of my first wife, Joyce. When I 
remarried, Karen and I found another home 
that met my specific requirement for a base-
ment with space for a modest-sized railroad 
to begin life anew and build the Green River 
Branch again. 

This eighth and present rendition of 
the Green River Branch resides in a 13x26-
foot area of the basement on three levels 
representing part of the Fulton–Louisville, 
Kentucky, main line and a freelanced branch 
into the hills along the Green River in west 
central Kentucky in 1957. Benchwork, track, 
and NCE DCC system are complete, and 
the scenery is about 70 percent finished. Of 
course, there will always be more detailing 
that can be done. An operating session can 
involve up to five operators/engineers and a 
dispatcher, and I serve as the superintendent. 

I became aware of the NMRA and 
joined sometime in the late 1970s. Upon 
receiving the published membership list, I 
discovered that there were no members in 
my immediate area. In the 1980s, I dropped 
out of the NMRA due to financial difficulties 
but continued modeling on a limited scale.

Being impressed with the goals and 
work of the NMRA in setting standards 
and support of the hobby, I decided to be-
come a member again in 2002. Membership 
lists were no longer available, and living out-
side an active Division, I did not know of 
other members or an active Division in my 
area. Most of those years I was what would 
be considered a “lone wolf ” modeler. My 
knowledge of model railroading came from 
reading Model Railroader, Railroad Model 
Craftsman, Mainline Modeler, and a large 
library of how-to books from Kalmbach and 
Carstens. Trial and error developed my skills.

In 2004, I met Marion Brasher and 
discovered his Valley Roundhouse hobby 

shop in Spring Valley, 
Illinois. Marion, then 
Superintendent, intro-
duced me to the Illinois 
Valley Division (IVD). 
For two years, I partici-
pated as an NMRA 
member and guest. In 
2006, the Illinois Valley 
Division absorbed 
the inactive Capital 
Division (Springfield, 
Illinois, area), and I 
was then included in 
the IVD.

My membership 
in the IVD opened my 

perspective to the wide diversity of other 
modelers, modeling interests, and layouts 
in our area. Most important has been the 
association with other modelers, as well as 
the sharing of modeling knowledge and skills 
with other members through clinics and lay-
out tours. These friendships have led to the 
growth of my modeling skills through help-
ing others build layouts, operating on other 
model railroads, and discovering different 
operating plans.

My participation in the Illinois Valley 
Division has enabled me to serve as the 
Division’s Assistant Superintendent and 
editor of the Division’s newsletter, The 
Timetable. In 2014, I was elected to the 
Midwest Region Board of Directors as a 
Director-at-Large.

The first showing of the Green River 
Branch was during a layout tour following a 
nearby Division meeting. Marion Brasher, 
then and now, the Illinois Valley Division 
Achievement Program chair, encouraged me 
to participate in the Achievement Program, 
stating that much of the requirements of the 
program were evidenced in my layout. With 
encouragement from Marion and my wife, 
Karen, and nearby modeler, Jim Tatum, I 
began to record, photograph, and gather 
information to fulfill requirements for the 
AP categories. 

Many categories needed some work and, 
of course, the paperwork was required for 
documentation. Throughout the process, 
Paul Mangan, Midwest Region President, 
with whom I exchange newsletter editions, 
has encouraged me as I have worked toward 
and have been awarded each Certificate. 

My experience in the NMRA has broad-
ened my range of experience and expertise 
over the last 14 years. For that, I am very ap-
preciative.

For those who feel that completing the 
requirements to become a Master Model 
Railroader is a daunting task, I encourage 
them to look around at what they have al-
ready accomplished in their modeling and 
layout. The task may not be as overwhelming 
as first thought.

AP Certificates  
Minton Dings

Association Volunteer
Master Builder – Scenery
Model Railroad – Author

Model Railroad Engineer – Electrical
Model Railroad Engineer – Civil

Master Builder – Cars
Master Builder – Structures


